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Meeting Minutes – June 27, 2018
Bayside Best Bean 418 Union Street, Sebewaing, Michigan 48759 
Those Present:
District #1




Kevin Noffsinger




District #2




Mark Reif
District #3




Greg Ackerman, Treasurer
District #4                                                                     Clint Stoutenburg
District #5




Jim Roggenbuck
District #6




Ross Voelker, Chair
District #7




Brian Stratton
At Large




Steve Ewald



Shipper Representative                                             

Executive Secretary 



Joe Cramer
Research Director




Others Present:

Joe McClough, MDARD
Mike Eisengruber, BAMP
Chairman Voelker called the meeting to order at 9:30 a.m.  Cramer apologized to the group for the mix-up in starting time.        
Chairman Voelker expressed his gratitude to Bayside Best Beans for hosting our meeting and providing food and beverages.            
APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  With no additions or deletions, a motion was made by Roggenbuck to approve the agenda as presented.  Stoutenburg supported the motion.  Motion passed.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  Mike Eisengruber, BAMP Marketing offered his observations and commentary on the recently imposed tariffs on US beans destined for the EU.  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  Minutes from the May 27, 2018 meeting were presented.  After review, a motion was made by Ackerman with support from Noffsinger to approve the minutes as presented.   Motion passed.  
FINANCIAL REPORT:  Cramer presented financial reports for FY 2017-18 including YTD P&L statements with budget comparisons for the Commission and PRAB.  Cramer highlighted revenue and expense line items and totals.  Following discussion, a motion was made by Ackerman with support from Stoutenburg to accept the financial report as presented and place on file.  Motion passed.
Cramer also presented a draft budget for FY 2018-19 based on a 4 million bag production.  Cramer will adjust and present a budget for approval at our August 2 meeting.   
MDARD 
· McClough updated the group on grant opportunities available through Economic Development including timetable.  
· In follow-up to our May meeting, McClough reviewed availability and timeline changes with Rural Development Grants, SCBG and Value-Added Grants.

· McClough also reviewed a calendar of opportunities that are available through MiExport.  

· Cramer briefed the group on a grant opportunity being considered that would allow for the Michigan Industry to host buyers in state this fall.  Details are being sorted out.   
· Cramer reported on the recent signing of a Memorandum of Understanding between the MBC and the MDARD.  This MOA expires in 2021.     
MBS
· Shipper Representative Neil French asked Cramer to solicit Commissioners on actual increases or decreases.  One Commissioner acknowledged that his dry bean acreage is up about 15% while other Commissioners reduced acreage by 5 to 35 percent.  Ackerman reminded the group that this may not be representative since Commissioners may be more committed to dry bean production.  

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT 

· APA Membership – Cramer acknowledged that there have been conversations with the APA about membership.  Chairman Voelker reminded Cramer and Commissioners that he expects Cramer to monitor the situation and make a recommendation to join the APA when deemed appropriate.  

· Cramer let Commissioners know that the USDA Specialty Crop Grant application Janice Rueda has been working on was turned down.  Cramer complimented Rueda for creating and writing a good grant application.  Revisions are being considered.  More to follow.
· Cramer updated Commissioners on the status of the MBC Dry Bean Ingredient Project after inquiring with various experts on the ownership of intellectual property.  Research will continue in this area.  Commissioner Ackerman briefed the group on a recent trip to Enagon, LLC.  This milling technology seems to compliment our ingredient project although more research needs to be done.  
· MSU and MBC-PRAB have entered into an agreement to create and fund the Dry Bean Systems Research and Extension Specialist.  The agreement covers the period of April 2019 through June of 2020.  The agreement includes a description of the 50/50 cost sharing that funds the position.  Funding categories include starting salary, fringe benefit package estimated at $99,500 and an annual $30,000 operations budget.  The agreement also includes a one-time startup fee of $50,000 that will also be split.  PRAB assets will be donated to MSU in lieu of cash.  

· Scott Bales has been hired to fill the Dry Bean Systems Research and Extension Specialist position.  Bales will complete his Masters degree in March 2019 and will start officially on or about April 1, 2019.  Commissioners who have met Scott have been complimentary.  The group is delighted to have Scott on board!

· Cramer updated the group on the recent trade issues taking place around the globe.  Yesterday’s meetings with USDA Under Secretary Ted McKinney proved interesting.  McKinney named NAFTA modernization as the Administration’s No. 1 priority followed by China.  McKinney asked us to produce a one-page white paper describing mitigation alternatives that USDA and the Administration might consider.  Examples of damage as well as worst case and best-case estimations were reviewed.  Cramer is scheduled to be in DC July 9 and 10.  Stoutenburg suggested that we should not miss an opportunity to talk to anyone and everyone we can describing the situation and this should happen sooner versus later.  Cramer is preparing a plan despite the frequently moving targets.  Cramer also repeated McKinney’s advice regarding residue and carryover even at acceptable levels acknowledging that the EU will use residue to create hurdles and trade barriers.   

· Cramer will be sending out an evaluation tool through Survey Monkey in the next week.  The evaluation will be summarized in time for sharing at the next Commission meeting.  
RESEARCH DIRECTOR’S REPORT

· Variety Trials tour Dates
· August 21
Huron

Bischer-Gentner Farms
· August 22
Bay

Kevin and Lyle Wackerle Farm

· August 23
Montcalm
Grassley Farm

· August 27 
Sanilac

Wadsworth Farms

· August 28
Tuscola

Bednarski Farms

· August 29
Gratiot   
Steve Hoard Farm
· August 30 
SVREC

Dry Bean Field Day
· Varner feels we are off to a good start despite recent dryness.

· IPM Tour is August 22-24.  Greg will participate
USDBC UPDATE:  
· The USDBC continues to deal with the overwhelming load that trade issues have placed on Staff during a time usually set aside for summer meeting preparation.  
· Cramer distributed next year’s IPC application.  He encouraged Commissioners to apply and offered any help necessary to prepare a good application. 

· The USDBC Summer meeting is next month in Florida.      
In other business, Commissioner Steve Ewald gave a brief overview of organic production.  Steve feels the large majority of organic dry bean acreage is now planted with many wrapping up this week.  Steve acknowledged that we do have organic beans destined to the EU which is concerning.  Contract performance is always a concern when trade barriers are in play.

With no further business, Chairman Voelker adjourned the meeting at 12:00 noon and again thanked Bayside Best Beans and their staff for generously hosting our group.
Respectfully,
 Joe Cramer
Joe Cramer, E.S.
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